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Present:  Dean Elde, Dave Bernlohr, Kate VandenBosch, Ashley Haase, Brian Van Ness, Janene Connolly, Jeff Thomas, Judd Sheridan, Kathryn Hanna, Janet Schottel, Summer Silvieus, Anja Brunet, Dick Poppele, Leslie Schiff, Jean Underwood, Jane Phillips, Pete Snustad, Stu Goldstein, Mike Simmons, Anne Pusey, John Anderson, Kathy Ball

Dean Elde chaired the meeting and welcomed faculty and staff to this informational meeting.  After a series of introductions, he encouraged those present to view the money tree on the table and mentioned that CBS could use a forest of these trees.  

1.  Cross-listing courses and use of the Biol designator.  Janet Schottel, EPC chair, described the lengthy discussions that the committee has had on the topic of cross-listing over the past three years.  She mentioned that some courses had as many as five different designators that produced a number of administrative problems.  She added that current discussions have also included the difference between using the Biol and discipline specific designators.  She stated that after much discussion the EPC had agreed to do away with cross-listing courses, at least within the college.  Using a single designator seems to make more sense and streamlines the administrative details.  Courses that will now have a single designator include Micro 2022, Micro 2032 and BioC 3021.  Several 5xxx courses also need to be looked at.

Janet reported that after lengthy discussion, the EPC had agreed to the use of the Biol designator for the 1xxx introductory biology courses, the Biology Colloquium, Honors Seminars and the Freshmen Seminars.  Other courses that have a clear definition of departmental ownership would use departmental designators.  However there are some courses such as Genetics and Cell Biology which are taught jointly by faculty in several departments and it will be up to those involved to determine the designator.  Kate VandenBosch stated that faculty in Plant Biology teach across departmental units participating in courses in Evolution, Genetics, and Cell Biology and sees that as a good reason to retain the Biol designator for some of these courses.  She added that she has a good working relationship with Brain Van Ness in GCD and wants to retain that.

Dean Elde stated that while he has no authority on cross-listing courses outside of the college, he  agrees with the idea of having a single designator within the college.  Ashley Haase stated that Microbiology is also in agreement.  Dean Elde stated that having the single designator also simplifies revenue streams and IMG.  Janet asked that departments tell the EPC what they want done with their specific courses.

On the matter of reducing the use of the Biol designator, Dean Elde stated that it is a complex matter and he has talked to several people concerning its use.  Mike Simmons mentioned that centrifugal forces are leading to a feudal state within the University and these forces  have been strong and have attempted to create an illusion of unity.  Currently he added that there is a high degree of cooperation between GCD and Plant Biology about their shared courses, but that could easily change.  He asked why since most students in CBS have a Biology major shouldn’t they be able to find all of these foundation courses under the Biol designator?  Pete Snustad stated that he was in full agreement with Mike.

2.  The Biology major and its present use.  Dean Elde reported that it was the aim of President Yudoff to decentralize the University and push out responsibility to the departments that deliver the curriculum.  For that reason he has been trying to get departments to take ownership of their courses.  He stated that since there is no Biology department there are lots of homeless students in the college.  Apparently this major has served some students quite well, but he cited a survey of former students who indicated that they did not have a positive experience at the University.  He stated that he has talked to both John Anderson and Janet Schottel about making the Biology major an active choice and not merely a default.  He feels that if fewer students were Biology majors it would be easier to assign them mentors.  He said it is within the interest of students that the major be “tightened up”.  Dean Elde questioned why departmental majors are bad.  Leslie Schiff replied that we need to be careful not to push students into making final decisions about their majors before they are ready.  She stated that many freshmen and sophomores are still undecided and may just choose a major based on the popularity of one of their professors.  She added that a “random walk” in biology is a good thing.  Dean Elde stated that compared to other majors, ours are at a disadvantage with only a “general biology” focus.  Students need to feel they have a home.  Pete Snustad stated that there are some very focused underclassmen who know precisely what they want, but they are probably in the minority.  Dave Bernlohr stated that his complaint about the Biology major is that it is less rigorous than departmental majors and needs more substance.  He added that this opinion is also felt by Student Services staff.  Summer Silvieus related her experience as an undergraduate.  She said that she started out with a molecular focus, but soon switched to ecology.  If she had opted for the ecology major rather than the Biology she would have had to spend two more years in school.  She said that this idea is at odds with trying to have students graduate after four years.  Kathryn Hanna stated that we need to look at the flip side of the issue and make a definite home for Biology students.  Colloquium students are agreed on the idea that breadth is important in education.

3.  Workload Issues--meeting students needs and expectations.  The EPC has on several occasions discussed problems associated with increasing student capacity and has been concerned with “hitting walls” and looking for warning signs before that happened.  However, Dean Elde said that in discussions with Department Heads, the subject had not been discussed so he wondered how serious a problem it is.   The current problem voiced by the EPC, appears to be the availability of IT courses such as chemistry and math.  Dean Elde mentioned that 5 years ago there was an analysis of faculty workload and currently the Consultative Committee has been given the task of looking at the issue based on assessments that were previously done at UC and UCLA.  Dean Elde said that he expects a report from the Committee in March.  

Specifically, Dean Elde said perhaps what CBS needs is a serious orientation program. CBS students form a different population from those in other colleges because they don’t go through college as a cohort.  His experience in Neuroscience showed that students come from such different areas that cohesiveness needed to be built into the program. Neuroscience developed a boot camp at Itasca and that has been a very positive part of the program.  He suggested that a similar orientation at Itasca for freshman might be equally productive.  He added that he sensed that the EPC endorsed this idea.  Janet Schottel asked how many faculty would be involved and John Anderson replied that 4-5 would be needed at any one time but the entire orientation will span only about four weeks in August.  Janet replied that the EPC is supportive but it will be necessary for Department Heads to also support it.  Jane Phillips added that experience with the Cell Biology lab taught at Itasca suggests that not all faculty are that interested in being in the north woods and also assignments need to be done in a timely fashion.  Dave Bernlohr suggested that B-based faculty might find this assignment more attractive since they are not on the regular payroll for the first two weeks of August.  John stated that each session will last 72 hours and 3 groups will be able to dovetail in each of two 10 day periods.  The modules in each session do not have to be identical; there is room for different nuances within different modules of the same topic.  These modules are not meant to be comprehensive but to provide an overview of some important areas in Biology.   Dick Poppele suggested that from his perspective of having been involved in the Neuroscience course at Itasca, a real commitment will need to be made by interested faculty or there will be serious management problems.

Dean Elde mentioned that there will be a financial impact on students.  A sizable part of the budget should be covered by tuition and course fees.  These fees will be woven into a student’s fall semester financial statement and will be covered by financial aid.  Dave Bernlohr suggested that a loss of three days employment would be a problem for some students, but Dean Elde suggested that a couple of weekend sessions would alleviate part of that problem.  Dave suggested that advertising for the orientation should emphasize that the sessions will help students develop a sense of community.  Dick Poppele stressed the need for using faculty who are truly interested in teaching undergraduates.  He added that new hires in CBS have not been told of the importance of teaching and John Anderson added that faculty have actually been told they will be “protected from” teaching during their first year or so.  John suggested that new faculty be given the expectation of sitting in on a course taught by senior faculty so that they can get a mentoring experience  and be able to participate in a discussion of the educational process.  In that way they would be ready to step into the classroom during their second year.

Dick Poppele asked about the workload expectations within departments.  He said that the UC survey suggested an average of two semester courses per year, and CBS faculty are not near that figure.  Kate VandenBusch suggested that the idea of early teaching be enhanced and new faculty be teamed with experienced people to teach half of a course so they could learn the ropes.  Ashley Haase added that Microbiology has been doing this for years with their new faculty recruits.  Leslie Schiff suggested that this is an issue of culture.  Are faculty expected to teach two semester courses and also win X number of grants?  Dean Elde suggested that an organic connection between teaching and research was broken in 1972 when NIH added salary compensation into grant proposals.  At that point administration got addicted to funding sources.  Pete Snustad stated that workload issues are sensitive.  He added that top faculty stars typically have lower teaching loads.  Pete stated that he determines the teaching assignments for Plant Biology and since there is a lot cross-over between departments for P Biol faculty there needs to be equity.  Dean Elde stated that he has noticed in a meeting of the Howard Hughes Medical Institute that those faculty who have experience teaching undergraduates give much more illuminating lectures than those faculty lacking that experience.  He suggested that there is a clarity of thinking among the former group.  Mike Simmons added that new faculty are so narrowly trained that they don’t want to teach a course like General Biology.  Judd Sheridan stated that he is concerned that faculty are more concerned with the quantity of teaching expected from them than the quality of that teaching.  They need to be made  aware of the value of teaching.

4.  Undergraduate Research Opportunities.  CBS stresses the value of experiential learning and one of its advertising statements is that students will be able to do research.  Leslie Schiff reported that we have a mission to provide research opportunities to students earlier in their college careers.  After much discussion with the EPC and with Kathryn Hanna the planning group decided to build on the Colloquium program because it will be less labor intensive and less expensive.  Leslie  stated that Department Heads will need to ask faculty to buy into this idea conceptually so that enthusiastic people will be able to orient students in undergraduate research experiences.  Dean Elde stated that he was not prepared to sign on to the program statement that he had seen.  Kathryn Hanna stated that about 30 Colloquium students are involved in research projects through the Colloquium and that for some past students these have led to jobs and further research.  She also added that some students learn that they don’t like research.  Kate VandenBusch agreed that both the freshman orientation program and the undergraduate research program are good ideas but stated that CBS can’t implement them both at once.  She suggested that we tackle the orientation program first.

5.  Expectations and roles for Robin Wright as Associate Dean.  Dean Elde mentioned that Robin Wright is recovering from hip replacement surgery but is on track for coming to Minnesota January 1.  He stated that her first six months will involve going through a transition with John Anderson and getting her lab set up.  Her first concern will be working with and developing direction for the Student Services Office.  Future tasks will involve curricular issues.  

6.  Curriculum-quantitative issues.  Dean Elde said that he was getting pressure from IT and specifically Engineering to include more quantitative thinking in Biology courses.  Jane Phillips added that members of the Classroom Advisory Committee have indicated that all units need to increase quantitative thinking.  John Anderson added that the U will be up for a North Central Accreditation Review in 2005 which will stress developing learning assessments.  He stated that more information on the review will be forth coming.  

7.  Collegiate communication.  Dean Elde asked how frequent these joint meetings need to be.  Leslie asked how we are to resolve all of the issues brought up at the meeting.  Dean Elde stated that the EPC has made recommendations to Department Heads.  Mike Simmons stated that the freshman orientation is doomed to failure unless there is extensive consultation with faculty.  He stated that faculty have been given an expanding list of responsibilities, but how can they accomplish everything without recognition.   Also the Administrative Committee has been dissolved.  Ashley Haase suggested that this discussion be taken back to faculty meetings.  Kate VandenBosch suggested that faculty be given a tangible document concerning the freshman orientation program and John Anderson promised to provide this.  Dean Elde stated that he could call a faculty meeting, but he expected the level of participation to be low and wondered whether representative voices would be heard.  He added that he was trusting departments to discuss these issues.  Dave Bernlohr asked about the status of the freshman orientation.  Was it in the discussion stage or is it a “done deal”?  Dean Elde replied that it is close to happening.  Pete Snustad stated that we obviously need a better mechanism for communication.  Summer Silvieus suggested that a discussion board be developed and asked if a form of electronic communication has been considered.  Dean Elde stated that the idea of an orientation session isn’t new, but added that since this is an experiment, we will need to assess it.  If it fails, so be it.  Janet Schottel stated the EPC contains Directors of Undergraduate Studies, and staff members that can take issues back to their departments.  They should ask to have agenda items concerning these issues at department meetings.  Members agreed that the EPC chair should have the authority to call a joint meeting of Department Heads and the EPC if a major issue arises.

Jane Phillips stated that the deadline for information for summer courses is approaching so the details of the freshman orientation should be settled soon.  John stated that he is working with Dave Biesboer on this.  Members wondered how many faculty will be needed in total and the Dean answered two FTEs.  Both John Anderson and Dave Biesboer will be at Itasca for the entire period and Dean Elde and Associate Dean Robin Wright will each participate in one of the 10 days sessions.  Leslie stated that we should have a diverse group of faculty so that the spectrum of Biology would be represented.

The meeting adjourned at 12:30 p.m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball
